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MINUTES 

A Regular Meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on May 3, 2021 in the Historic 
Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina.   
 
CALL TO ORDER  
The meeting was called to order by Vice-Chairman Ross Munro at 7:00 PM.  Also Present: Commissioners Clayton 
Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White.  Absent: Chairman Tom White.   
 
INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Pastor Marc O’Neal gave the invocation and the Board led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ITEM 1.  PUBLIC COMMENTS          
 
Jim Suda of Bartlett’s Landing addressed the Board and spoke in opposition to construction of the new High School 
as currently proposed.  Mr. Suda believes the citizens were preoccupied with the Coronavirus during the election 
when the Bond Referendum was on the ballot.  It is his opinion that an addition be added to the current high school 
and pause the construction of the new high school thereby pausing the proposed tax rate increase.  
 
Michael Lawrence of Juniper Drive addressed the Board and spoke in support of the proposed New High School.  
Mr. Lawrence referenced an email that was sent to citizens by Vice-Chairman Munro encouraging them to attend 
the meeting and express their opinions.  He disagreed with previous remarks made by Commissioners Randy 
Krainiak and Clayton Riggs that an addition to the current High School be considered instead of building a new 
school.  Mr. Lawrence questioned what the plan would be if the school is not built now.     
 
ITEM 2.  CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE STATEMENT     
 
Clerk to the Board Karen Davis read the Conflict of Interest Disclosure Statement. 
 
 
Special Statement by Sheriff Kevin Jones 
Sheriff Kevin Jones gave an update on activities of the Camden Sheriff’s Office as a result of the recent officer-
involved shooting in Elizabeth City.  Sheriff Jones praised the leaders of the community and demonstrations in that 
to this point they had remained peaceful. Camden deputies have been placed near the bridge on US 158 leading into 
Elizabeth City both day and night.  The number of bridge blockages have decreased in recent days.  This activity has 
put a strain the Sheriff’s Office.  Sheriff Jones stated he had requested and received assistance from outside agencies 
for placement of officers near the bridge.   
 
ITEM 3.  CONSIDERATION OF THE AGENDA        
 
Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
 
 
 
ITEM 4.  PRESENTATIONS          
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A. New Personnel Introductions - County Manager Ken Bowman introduced two new personnel: 

• Morgan Potts – Planning Director 
• Charles Jones – Public Works Manager 

 
B. Tourism Development Authority – Sarah Hill, Chair of the TDA and Director of the Dismal Swamp 

Welcome Center gave a brief presentation on National Travel & Tourism Week. 
 
C. Economic Improvement Council – Dr. Landon Mason presented the annual update from the Economic 

Improvement Council. 
 
South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors 
 
Vice-Chairman Ross Munro called to order the South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors Meeting. 
 
Public Comments – None 
 
Consideration of the Agenda  
 
Motion to approve the agenda as presented.   

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
New Business 
 

A. Monthly Report – Ken Bowman 
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Motion to approve the monthly report as presented. 
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RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Randy Krainiak 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
Motion to adjourn the South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
Vice-Chairman Munro adjourned the South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors and reconvened the Board 
of Commissioners. 
 
 
ITEM 5.  NEW BUSINESS          
 

A. Tax Report – Lisa Anderson 
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30 Largest Unpaid – Real 
 

 
30 Oldest Unpaid – Real 
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30 Largest Unpaid – Personal 

 
 
30 Oldest Unpaid – Personal 

 
 
Motion to approve the Tax Report as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
B. Camden County Board of Elections Purchase of Voting Equipment – Elaine Best 

The Camden County Board of Elections is seeking to purchase new components of certified voting equipment.  The 
BOE requests using HAVA Subgrant Funds in the amount of $30,742, Center for Tech and Civic Life Grant Funds 
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in the amount of $921.06 with remaining funds coming from existing 2020-2021 fiscal year budget.  The total 
purchase price is $33,169.00.  The Board of Elections adopted the attached Resolution to recommend the purchase 
of the voting equipment. 
 

   
 
Motion to approve the purchase of the voting equipment as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
C. Termination of COVID-19  State of Emergency – Ken Bowman 

 

 
Motion to adopt the Termination of COVID-19 State of Emergency. 
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RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
D. Avery Shores Rezoning Request – Amber Curling 

 
Avery Family Rev. Trust has requested a map amendment for approximately 52 acres from Planned Development 
(PD) and 37 acres from Working Lands to Suburban Residential (SR).  Both parcels are located off One Mill Rd and 
Riggs Rd in the Shiloh Township.   
 
The neighborhood meeting was held on December 9, 2020.  On January 20, 2021, the Planning Board recommended 
approval of the rezoning request with a 6-0 vote. 
 
The proposed zoning change is inconsistent with the CAMA Future Land Use Map.  The CAMA Future Land Use 
Maps has the majority of property identified as Conservation. 
 
The proposed zoning change is consistent with the County’s Comprehensive Future Land Use Map which shows the 
current Planned Development Zoning Parcel to be Village Mixed Use. 
 
A Public Hearing was held at the April 5, 2021 Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners.  The Board voted 
5-0 to table a decision until the May 3, 2021 Regular Meeting. 
 
The Board did not hear comments as the Public Hearing had already taken place at the April 5, 2021 meeting.   
However, Vice-Chairman Munro inquired if anyone was present who opposed the rezoning and there was no one 
present.   
 
Motion to approve the Ordinance 2021-03-01/Rezoning Application for the two parcels of property, 
approximately 52 acres and 37 acres from Planned Development, Working Lands and Rural Residential to 
Suburban Residential and to adopt the resolution amending CAMA Future Land Use Map. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 
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Motion that the requested zoning change is consistent with Comprehensive Future Land Use Maps that 
reflect allowing higher density residential development in targeted areas of the County.   The requested 
zoning change is inconsistent with the CAMA Future Land Use Plan which identifies the majority of the 
property as Conservation.   
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RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Randy Krainiak 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
ITEM 6.  BOARD APPOINTMENTS         
 

A. Area Agency on Aging Regional Advisory Council – Reappointment of Gwen Wescott 
B. Tourism Development Authority – Appointment of Michele Barkhurst 
C. Parks & Recreation Advisory Board – Reappointment of Fatima Benson 

 
Motion to approve the board appointments as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
ITEM 7.  CONSENT AGENDA          
 

A. BOC Meeting Minutes – April 1, 2021 

B. BOC Meeting Minutes – April 5, 2021 

C. Budget Amendments 
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D. School Budget Amendments 
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E. Tax Collection Report 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

F. DMV Monthly Report 
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G. Refunds Over $100 
 

 
 

H. Vehicle Refunds Over $100 
 

 
 

I. Estimated Property Values 
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J. 2020-2021 Audit Contracts – On file in the Finance Office. 
 

K. JCPC Funding Plan / Certification 
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L. Visitor Center Funding Agreement – On file in the Finance Office. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

M. Proclamation – Older Americans Month 
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N. Set Public Hearing June 7, 2021– Zoning Text Amendments  

O. Set Public Hearing June 7, 2021 – 2021-2025 Capital Improvement Program 

P. Set Public Hearing June 7, 2021 – FY 2021-2022 Budget 
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
ITEM 8.  COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT        
 
County Manager Ken Bowman included the following in his report: 

• The Board of Commissioners Work Session on April 29th was very productive and included a presentation 
from Dr. Ferrell, Superintendent of the Camden County Schools.  Next Work Session scheduled for May 
13th, 4:00 PM at the Library. 

• On this agenda the Board set the Public Hearings for the Capital Improvement Program and Budget 
Ordinance for June 7, 2021 at the Board of Commissioners Regular Meeting.   

• Groundbreaking for the new High School is scheduled for May 12th, 3:30 at the site on Highway 343 North. 
• Body Kinect Wellness Center will have a ribbon cutting and Business After Hours at the new Camden 

location across from Towne Bank on Wednesday, May 12th from 5:00-7:00 PM. 
• On this agenda the Board adopted a Proclamation in Recognition of Older Americans Month May 2021. 
• Appreciation to the Sheriff’s Office for their efforts in assisting with the situation in Elizabeth City / 

Pasquotank County. 
• Next Board of Commissioners Meeting – June 7, 2021; 7:00 PM. 
• COVID 19 Update 

 
ITEM 9.  COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS         
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None. 
 
ITEM 10.  INFORMATION, REPORTS & MINUTES FROM OTHER AGENCIES    

Included for informational purposes: 

A. Register of Deeds Report 

B. Library Report 
 
ITEM 11.  OTHER MATTERS          
 

A. Installment Financing for the Construction of the New Library – Ken Bowman 
 
Mr. Bowman presented the Installment Financing Summary of Bids Received for the Construction of the new 
Library. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Motion to proceed with the 15-year term with Truist Bank. 
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RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Randy Krainiak 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
ITEM 12.  ADJOURN           
 
There being no further matters for discussion, Vice-Chairman called for a motion to adjourn. 
 
Motion to adjourn. 

RESULT: PASSED [4-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Randy Krainiak, Tiffney White 
ABSENT: Tom White 

 
Millicent Harrington of NC Hwy 343 North, requested to offer a public comment.  Mrs. Harrington was unaware 
that public comment had taken place at the beginning of the meeting.  Upon recognition by Vice-Chairman Munro, 
she addressed the Board to speak in favor of the new High School project.  She requested that the project not be 
delayed due to the Bond Referendum having passed at 73% as well as the availability of the grant. 
 
Commissioner Riggs clarified that the grant funds would not be lost.  Commissioner Riggs further stated that the 
newspaper reported him as saying that the school would not be built, which was incorrect.   
 
Vice-Chairman Munro adjourned the meeting at 8:18 PM.   
 

ATTEST: 
 
 
 
            
Ross B. Munro, Vice- Chairman   Karen M. Davis 
Camden County Board of Commissioners  Clerk to the Board of Commissioners 
 


